MELA Notes

Number 13

February, 1978

MIDDLE RAST LIBRARIANS ASSOCIATION

MELA NOTES is being published now three times a year, in February, May and October. It is distributed to members of the Association and to non-member subscribers. Membership dues of \$5 bring the NOTES and other mailings. Subscriptions are still \$3 per calendar year, or \$1.50 per issue for most back numbers. Address dues, requests for membership information or subcriptions to Janet P. Heineck, Secretary-Treasurer MELA, Regenstein Library, Room 560, University of Chicago, 1100 East 57th Street, Chicago, IL 60637.

IN THIS NUMBER:	Page
Editorial: Inklings in Motion and Prognosis	1
Association Chronicle:	3
Minutes of the 1977 Business Meetings	3 9, 36
News of the Members	9, 36
MELA Workshop: The Technical Processing of Middle Eastern Library	ry
Materials, Statler Hilton Hotel, New York City, November 9,	1977 11
Virginia Gibbons, Foreword to the Program	11
Jack Crawford, Report on Library of Congress Middle East	Operations 12
Marsha McClintock, Arabic Cataloging: Problems and Progress	16
Chris Filstrup, Automated Processing at the New York Publi	ic Library 24
Martha Dukas, ALA Sub-Committees on Descriptive Catalog	
Subject Analysis of Asian and African Ma	aterials 25
Addresses, Essays, Lectures:	27
Michael W. Albin, Index to Permen in Naji Zayn al-Din's	
Muşawwar al-Khatt al-'Arabī	27
Collation for the NOTES:	
Publications Announced	10, 26, 35
Position Vacancies	35
Miscellanea	36

Inklings in Motion and Prognosis

Middle East librarianship is one of the scholarly specialties fostered in the company of like minds forming the Middle East Studies Association. The First MESA Conference in 1967 held at the University of Chicago welcomed a panel organized by librarians and entitled "Library and Bibliographical Problems." At Austin in 1968 "Cooperation among Libraries and Scholars in Collection of Source Materials" was offered as our profession's panel. At Toronto in 1969 and during the next few years individual librarians met at MESA in growing numbers to compare notes on the profession, and participate in the "world of learning." At Columbus in 1970 we librarians had a luncheon meeting where the consensus grew that this mutual interest should be-

come an organization. At Denver in '71 a Library Round Table was called together for talks with the result than an ad hoc committee took form to propose bylaws and prepare for an organizational meeting the next year. Thus at Binghamton in 1972 the Middle East Librarians Association was established and officers were elected to begin serving with 1973 to formulate goals and assist the profession toward them.

At Milwaukee in 1973 MELA presented another panel discussion in MESA's Program on the theme "The Role of the Middle East Librarian in the Area Studies Program." Following that look at our role, the 1974 meeting at Cambridge and Boston was a day-long intensive study of "Options in Cooperative Middle East Librarianship" (= MELA Workshop I on Cooperation). This program so whetted the Association's mental appetite that outside funding was located for an extended special workshop (II) at Ann Arbor May 26-31, 1975, on "Cooperation Among Middle East Libraries of North America." The November 1975 annual meeting at Louisville was then our IIIrd to focus on cooperation, with implementation of the proposals generated earlier as emphasis. Los Angeles 1976 saw a return to the MELA/MESA panel format in a richly pleasing discussion of "Islamic Printing and Publishing." All these papers were published, three as centerpieces for successive numbers of the 1977 MELA NOTES. Most recently, MELA's own annual meeting program at New York City in November 1977 was a thorough discussion of technical processing matters.

Soon after the turn of the 1978 new year, on the same January morning, the editor's phone spoke a double, echo-like pattern of significant news for our Association and all our researching friends.

I--George Atiyeh from the Library of Congress reported that publication of the National Union Catalog for Arabic, Persian and Turkish Materials is now funded and work on it is under way. Editorial work to reconcile the varied forms of reported holdings into standard ALA/LC romanization will precede printing in that form in the next two years.

II--John Eilts from Michigan reported that Xerox University Microfilms had printed twenty sets on microfiche of the Arabic Script Union List - Cumulation through 1977. These photographs of catalog cards sent in provide immediately the cooperative cataloging efforts of Berkeley, Chicago, Indiana, Michigan, Utah, and perhaps others. MELA underwrote the printing cost and will be repaid with the sale of these sets at \$50 each. John Eilts receives and ships the orders; Janet Heineck will send invoices for costs repayable to MELA.

These events falling in with the pattern of our history should give us pause, a rare shock, that it all signifies we can control and move backlogs, identifying and preserving our examples of the great and small products of Middle Eastern civilization. Union catalogs and lists tell of cooperation past. They can also be read as commitment to continue. As to days not yet counted, we have these inklings side by side.

ASSOCIATION CHRONICLE:

The Sixth Annual Meeting of the Middle East Librarians Association was held on Wednesday, 9 November 1977, at the Statler Hilton Hotel in New York City. About fifty members and visitors came from all parts of the country. Many thanks to those whose work on the meeting program made that day a success. Virginia Gibbons and her committee on program and local arrangements have served the Association well. Appreciation is also expressed to Marilyn Jenkins of the Metropolitan Museum of Art for memorable tours of the Islamic Art section conducted for us on Thursday afternoon and Friday evening.

We extend a welcome to our new members. At the time of the Annual Meeting they were Midhat Abraham, Joel Beinin, Lynn Dorris, Claire Fund, Dorothy Lechnir, Nabila Mango, Abdel Rahman Mostafa, Ina Rubin, and Omnéya Tewfik-Foz.

Announcement should be made here that in January of 1978 Xerox University Microfilms of Ann Arbor completed production of the <u>Arabic Script Union List</u> - Cumulation to 1977 on microfiche. Copies may be ordered from John Eilts, Near East Division, University of Michigan Library, Ann Arbor, MI 48109. Invoices will be sent out by the Secretary-Treasurer and will be payable to MELA at \$50.00 per set. Total investment cost to MELA was \$953.75. Twenty positive copies and a master negative were printed. When these twenty sets are sold MELA will have earned back its investment.

Minutes of the Executive Board meeting, Tuesday 8 November 1977, Statler Hilton Hotel, New York City.

Fawzi Khoury, President, James Pollock, Editor, and Janet Heineck, Secretary-Treasurer, met to prepare a list of items for the business meeting and to discuss matters of concern to the Executive Board. Virginia Gibbons, Vice President and Program Chairperson arrived later in the day.

The Executive Board agreed that Xerox University Microfilms should produce on microfiche the Arabic Script Union List and authorized the Secretary-Treasurer to make the necessary disbursement. John Eilts, MELA's liaison with that company, had emphasized in earlier talks with the members of the Executive Board that limited microfiche camera availability made a quick decision necessary. In view of this, the Executive Board decided to proceed with the microfiche project.

James Pollock noted that MELA's treasury has not up to now been divided and suggested that part of it be designated a Publications Fund.
MELA's first publication project could be the microfiche edition of the Arabic Script Union List. The projected handbook of Middle East bibliography, a series, and other proposals which have been made would require MELA's financial support as well. The existence of a publications fund may also be to MELA's advantage in any future grant application.

The Executive Board decided on a procedure for taking the vote on the bylaws amendments, which was to be the chief topic of the business meeting.

Fawzi Khoury suggested that at the business meeting an editor "elect" be chosen to help the current editor during the remaining period of his final term, perhaps to assist with the survey of academic library resources and to gain experience beforehand with the preparation of MEIA NOTES. Mr. Pollock replied that although assistance with the survey of collection strengths would be most welcome, the actual work of preparing an issue of MEIA NOTES was not too much for a person to learn during his/her regular term as editor. While an editor "elect" is not really needed, and in any case could not be chosen yet under our bylaws, he said he hoped that anyone interested in taking up the role of editor in November of 1978 would let him know soon.

The Secretary-Treasurer said that committee chairmen had not been asked to prepare reports for this meeting, partly because of a sense that the committees have been inactive and reports unnecessary. Mr. Pollock noted that the committees appear to be nearly informal and suggested that committee chairmen present at the business meeting be asked to report on their groups activity during the past year.

The list of topics for the business meeting had been made, and the meeting ended.

Report of the Joint MELA/MESA Research and Training Committee meeting.

Professor Jere Bacharach, Chairman of MESA's "RAT" Committee spoke briefly concerning the meeting held earlier in the afternoon before the business meeting. He said that discussions on needed bibliographical tools for the Middle East field produced a list of problem areas to be circulated among the sixteen members of the committee, ten of whom are librarians. Problems in the chronological sources, the transliteration of names, and overseas research facilities are among the topics dealing with the state of the craft on the tentative list made at the meeting.

Minutes of the Annual Business Meeting, Wednesday 9 November 1977, Statler Hilton Hotel, New York City.

After it was established that a quorum was present, MELA President Fawzi Khoury opened the meeting. Officers gave their reports, the texts of which appear following these Minutes.

The first item of business was the vote on the bylaws amendments. Edward Jajko (Yale Univ. Library) introduced the topic. After discussion and voting were underway the Secretary-Treasurer noted that although a bare majority of members were present the voting was so divided that fewer than the "simple majority of all the professional members" needed for a decision on the bylaws were united on any one question. Consequently, the bylaws amendments shall be submitted to the complete roll of professional members for their approval by mail ballot, as the bylaws direct in such a case.

Election of new officers for the 1977-1978 term was then taken up. Nominated for President had been Fawzi Khoury and Jalal Zuwiyya. For Vice President and Program Chairperson the names of Marsha McClintock and Edward Jajko were listed. Ballots were marked and our Secretary was asked to count them and report. She reported that Fawzi Khoury had been re-elected President

for the coming year, and Edward Jajko was elected as Vice President and Program Chairperson.

During the counting of the ballots other business had been taken up. At the close of the morning's panel discussion Program Chairperson Virginia Gibbons had summarized briefly as follows: "We have at least identified one area where MELA as an organization can take some considered efforts, and that is Marsha's suggestion of a monitoring task force on automation, — a standards committee. I hope we will be able to discuss that this afternoon." President Khoury opened up this topic, and Virginia expressed a wish to know what the feeling of the Association was. A considerable discussion ensued, with the following points brought out:

- 1) It would be better for MELA to be actively related to automation developments, rather than not to be, and later learning after the fact.
- 2) Choice of Arabic type fonts is one aspect of the choices MELA should help to make. It would be difficult to change after programming.
- 3) MELA should have a strong hand in the future way bibliographic control would develop, whether toward Cathode Ray Terminals that handle Arabic script, or towards use of romanized records.
- 4) Information on development of CRT's, what is available and where they would be useful, should be actively communicated among concerned MELA members.
- 5) In a romanized/transliterated system, what minimum standards would be used? Without standards automation does not mean bibliographic control.
- 6) MELA's present Cataloging Committee is discussing automation, but the specific problem now is which script, roman or Arabic, to think of.
- 7) LC has decided to computerize Arabic script, but after Cyrillic. A pilot project on the automation of romanized South Asian languages is to go forward. Now romanization is not considered for Arabic, and the East Asian languages. But if success and acceptance comes with romanized South Asian languages, and if the feasibility of computerized Arabic script is hard to establish, use of romanized script for the Arabic area in automation might be reconsidered by LC.
- 8) The NUC for Near Eastern materials at LC will use romanized script due to present costs and state of CRT capabilities.
- 9) The extra cost to libraries of Arabic script computer capacity may not be covered by library budgets.
- 10) East Asian librarians in the U.S. hope for funding of their NUC by Ford Foundation and The American Council of Learned Societies. They plan to automate the Chinese characters. Although addition of Arabic to hoped for computer capacity to handle Chinese characters would not be too difficult, it would not be advantageous to modify the grant proposal at this time.
- 11) A proposed task force should investigate parallel activities in other area librarians' organizations and try to locate where funding support might be. A definite report on the whole matter should be made next year to the Association.
- 12) A separate Standing Committee is better than a subdivision of the Cataloging Committee for this monitoring effort.

Motion by Richard Cooper was adopted by MELA as follows: That MELA establish a Committee on Machine-Readable Data to 1) monitor the developments in the conversion of Arabic script data to machine-readable form, 2) inform the membership of such developments, and 3) represent the interests of MELA in the application of standards for machine-readable data. As to membership on this committee it was suggested that the three members who were speakers in the morning be on the committee. President Khoury said he would appoint members to the committee if there were no volunteers.

In other business, a Publications Fund as had been suggested in the Editor's report was discussed. President Khoury suggested that a separate Publications Fund beginning at \$1,000 be established, now that MELA's treasury has reached a working amount, whose first project could be to finance the microfilming of the Arabic Script Union List. Richard Cooper said that the first immediate use for the treasury should rather be to improve and upgrade MELA NOTES -- to give it a cover and improve the typography. He said that in view of the reasonable printing costs if there are papers we can publish, they can be published in the NOTES rather than separately. Frank Unlandherm suggested that the treasury surplus be used to supplement the resources of MELA professional members so that more of them could attend the annual meeting. Virginia Gibbons proposed using the funds to help pay for some of the material that MELA/MESA-RAT wants to produce. Chris Filstrup praised MELA NOTES and hoped that the money could be used to support that publication and help it to grow. Prof. Eleazar Birnbaum gave the Turkish Studies Association Bulletin as an example of how an organization can improve and change its simple newsletter into a technical publication. After Mr. Khoury appended to his original motion the creation of a Committee on Special Publications to make recommendations on how the \$1,000 was to be spent, Martha Dukas suggested that the current Publications Committee itself could do that. Richard Cooper asked why it should take a resolution to spend money on projects approved by the Executive Board, the Publications Committee, or any other group since there are no restrictions on how the treasury is spent at all. Finally, the Association voted that a separate Publications Fund of \$1,000 be established.

A motion introduced by Mr. Khoury that MELA send Mr. Frank McGowan of the Library of Congress a "vote of confidence" about the appointment of Michael Albin in Cairo and also about the positive development of a field directorship there was approved. However, further discussion of the message to Mr. McGowan, particularly Jack Crawford's (Library of Congress) statement that Mr. McGowan was not solely responsible for Mr. Albin's appointment and Richard Cooper's criticism of the motion's wording, led Mr. Khoury in turn to agree to write a letter expressing MELA's satisfaction with the re-establishment of the Cairo Field Directorship to the several persons responsible for it.

Virginia Gibbons, outgoing Vice President and Program Chairperson, expressed concern about MELA's future direction. She hoped that MELA's members would become more actively involved and would give the Executive Board more information on what they feel it should be doing. Several members said that more meetings planned around a particular theme and more MELA-supported MESA panels were a good idea for the future. MESA's scheduling of all associated groups' meetings on the day before the regular conference began was criticized by several other members.

After the Secretary announced an opening for a cataloger at Cleveland Public Library the Business Meeting adjourned.

From the President's Message: During the past year the Anglo-American Cataloging Rules Committee of ALA put us on their mailing list. The draft statements for the revised rules were all mailed to me and I circulated them to members of the Executive Board for review and comment.

One of the major concerns for me is the question that was mentioned this morning: where do we stand as an organization? What is our role in an academic institution? Are we librarians who will consider the question of the library profession, or are we persons who are concerned with their institutions and the promotion of research in their institutions? Have we been able to reach the parties who have commissioned us to give them our message? As an example, in order to do something new for the people of the community at Washington we applied for and were given a grant from the federal government to hold a two-day conference for two and four-year institution librarians around the State of Washington. None of these people are specialists in the Middle East. The purpose of this was to be a continuation of the MESA Image Committee. How is the Middle East represented not only in the classroom, but how is the Middle East represented in libraries? What kind of collections do they buy, if they buy any, dealing with the Middle East?

Twenty-eight librarians were invited, two being public librarians from the Seattle Public Library and the King County Public Library systems. The format of the conference was in asking faculty members in the department, each person with his or her own specialty; for instance, Jere Bacharach was to deal with history and the ancient Near East specialist with the ancient Near East. They brought their books and they relayed their love of books to those librarians. Bibliographies were compiled and handed out. And the conference was a success. I give this as an example not to say that we have done a great job, but to say that it is a necessity for us as area specialists to think of outreach. We must go out from our own little cubicles or big offices, reaching our own faculty, our own students, and reach out to the whole library community.

At the end of this week I will be going to the Middle East. The major purpose of this trip is to attend the Second Arab Conference on Bibliography. I have received the outline of the conference and a tremendous emphasis is being given to automation. Emphasis is being given of course on the technical cataloging of materials. After all they have other than Islamic Studies to worry about. Not much emphasis is given to Islamic Studies, if that is a question of the subject headings which I mentioned this morning. I will be visiting eight countries altogether. The purpose of my visit to those countries is to buy books, to visit as many libraries as I can and to study the status of book publishing. I will be staying for about two weeks in North Africa, because for me and my library this is an area of concern. In my book buying I will be covering the French market too as well as the North African market.

Last but not least, indeed a matter of major concern to me, is that, as you will notice from the Treasurer's report, we do have some money now in the treasury. What should we do with this money? The proposal came in that some of this money be put aside for publication, as a Publications Fund. Our Editor will bring this up in his report in detail. Finally, if there are any questions to ask the MELA/MESA-RAT Committee please contact Richard Cooper.

Vice President's Report (summary): I'd like to make an "aside" about that AACR 2d edition the Executive Board had a chance to review. Princeton spent many staff hours going through it, sent in voluminous comments and criticism, and protested that it should not be published as rapidly as planned...There was really no response. It was passed by ALA and will be published on schedule... The community response wasn't sought very systematically; it was done rapidly, and I feel a little bitterness having spent so much time on it. But now for a report: You have seen what we planned this morning. I want to remind you of the tour at the Metropolitan tomorrow afternoon at 3 p.m... And now I would like to thank Chris Filstrup and Frank Unlandherm who helped me get this program together.

Secretary-Treasurer's Report: MELA's current savings account balance is \$\frac{1}{3}\frac{1}{263.84}\ \equiv \frac{1}{2}\

I would like to remind everyone that 1978 dues are payable now.

Expenses based on production, printing and postage for MELA NOTES no. 10 and no. 11, and for xeroxing, supplies and clerical help amounted to \$380.89.

We have gained eleven new members of MELA since the last issue of the NOTES. Their names appear elsewhere in this issue. At present we have 54 professional and 104 associate members, and 42 subscriptions to MELA NOTES.

Editor's Report: During 1977 the Publications Committee was augmented by the recruitment of a corps of regional reporter members. This has begun to prove a real assistance in the communication process that is formalized in our NOTES. It increases the pleasure for an editor to be in this kind of more frequent contact with colleagues. It will strengthen our Association also if we can encourage more of our generalist librarian members to write their needs and their experiences in both library operations and personal information gathering. I encourage all our reporters and all members to communicate freely in this generalist librarianship application. Our new members and service opportunities are found in that direction I believe.

When the Publications responsibility requires some form of decision, the Editor looks to the Executive Board members, who are ex officio on the Publications Committee.

One more year and three more numbers of the NOTES remain ahead in the second and concluding term of editorship. A year from now a new person will take over. I hope that there are members who would like to try their hand and ideas, and I especially hope that these members will be "discovered" by the next nominating committee. No bashful person should be an editor, so friends, if you are interested but modest, you have one year to lose your modesty!

Opportunities for widening MELA's publishing activities are beginning to multiply. Papers that are a bit too long for the NOTES, and also that have

some sale potential are cropping up. A detailed setup for a possible series needs to be formulated and studied.

A suggestion that could prove useful to our Association comes from a colleague in Latin American studies. This is to establish a Publications Fund. A portion of dues could go to build up this fund, and it should earn interest as our unified treasury fund does now. Having an established Publications Fund is noted as being a positive credit when making applications for grants. At present most of our expenses are publications related. Some experience might be necessary to judge whether such a proposed fund should be reserved for series publications, for something special like the Handbook under discussion, or for any and all publications.

During 1977 we built our successive numbers of the NOTES around the excellent panel papers read in Los Angeles. Revisions of some of these caused us to move back regular publication dates, but this is a minor consideration in retrospect. It would be a great thing if we could sponsor a set of papers every other year, with a workshop and discussions alternating with the panels.

In 1978 another edition of MESA's Directory of Middle East Programs will be due. The accompanying Directory of Middle East Library Collections will require another look at the vernacular holdings. If possible a willing "conscript" will be found to bring a fresh perspective to MELA's contribution. EN.B.: Happily, this assistance will be provided by Chris Filstrup.

Summary of recommendations: 1) That the Treasurer set up a separate Publications Fund, to begin with, \$1,000. 2) A study of special publications should be made, with a report to MELA next year.

News of the Members with Changes of Address Information, and New Members' Names.

Midhat D. Abraham, University of Washington Libraries, FM-25, Seattle, WA 98195 Tel.: 206/543-1882 is a new professional member.

Mohammed B. Alwan's address should read: Harvard University, Center for Middle Eastern Studies, 1737 Cambridge Street, Cambridge, MA 02138.

Joel Beinin, 3413 Braeburn Circle, Ann Arbor, MI 48104 is a new associate member.

Basima Bezirgan is a continuing associate member. Her office address is Middle East Collection, Academic Center, Room 29, University of Texas at Austin, Austin, TX 78712. Tel.: 512/454-1198.

Brenda E. Bickett becomes a professional member upon moving to the post of Arabic Materials Specialist, Georgetown University Library, Washington, DC 20007 Tel.: 202/625-6175.

Beverly J. Brewster's address should be corrected to: Graduate Department of Library and Information Science, Catholic University of America, Washington, DC 20064.

Mohammed Said el-Dabbas has a new address: 2414 North LeClaire, Chicago, IL 60639. Lynn M. Dorris is a new associate member. She is Library Coordinator, Aramco Recreation Libraries, Box 84, c/o Arabian American Oil Company, Dhahran, Saudi Arabia. Mailing address is: The Bookmart, P.O.Box 101, Gardiner, NY 12525.

Peter Duignan is a new associate member. Address: Curator, Africa/Mideast Collections, Hoover Institution, Stanford, CA 94305.

- Chris Filstrup of the New York Public Library will edit the 1978 Directory of Middle East Library Collections. The Editor is gratified to learn that Chris is an experienced editor of newsletter-type publications and can look to secretarial assistance. This interest was expressed at the 1977 meeting in New York upon the invitation made for just such an expression.
- Claire Fund is a new associate member. She is Research Associate, Denoyer-Geppert, 5235 North Ravenswood Avenue, Chicago, IL 60640.
- Leila H. Kellow's address and telephone number are revised to read: English Language Center, Loyola Hall, University of San Francisco, San Francisco, CA 94117. Tel.: 415/666-6862.
- Horace Kurdy has an address change to: 587 Elizabeth Street, Apartment 305, Salt Lake City, UT 84102.
- Dorothy Lechnir is a new associate member. Address: Room 204, New York Public Library Research Libraries, 42nd Street and Fifth Avenue, New York, NY 10016.
- Francine McNulty becomes a professional member with her position in the Middle Eastern Dept., Harvard College Library, Cambridge, MA 02138.
- Linda K. McWilliams, change of address to: 2603 Ridge Road Drive, Alexandria, VA 22302.
- Nabila Mango is a new associate member. Her address: Department of Oriental Studies, 847 Williams Hall CU, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA 19104. Tel.: 215/243-6336 and 243-6045.
- Louis Mitler transfers to associate membership in 1977.
- Abdel Rahman Mostafa, change of address to: 8139 Heatherton Lane, No. T4, Vienna, VA 22180.
- Michel Nabti, change of address to: Trancos Cottage/Wilbur, Stanford University, Stanford, CA 94305.
- Mary Nichols is a new professional member. She is Cataloger of Near East Materials, Middle East Collection, Academic Center, Room 29, University of Texas at Austin, Austin, TX 78712. Home address is 1413 Concordia, Austin, TX 78722.
- Ina M. Rubin is a new associate member. She is Assistant Librarian, Joseph Meyerhoff Library, Baltimore Hebrew College, 5800 Park Heights Avenue, Baltimore, MD 21215. Tel.: 301/466-7900 x 307. Mailing address is: 6156-D Green Meadows Parkway, Baltimore, MD 21209.
- Abdulla Sharif has an address change to: P.O. Box 9087, Suk El Juma, Tripoli, Libyan Arab Republic.
- Mrs. Omneya Tewfik-Foz is a new associate member. She is Documents Librarian, United Nations Library, Grand Central Station, P.O. Box 2000, New York, NY 10017. Tel.: 212/754-7404.
- Lilian Vitale reports change of position: Chief Serials Librarian, Jafet Library, American University of Beirut, Beirut, Lebanon.
- Jan W. Weryho sends a revised form of address: McGill University, Islamic Studies Library, 855 Sherbrooke Street West, Montreal PQ, Canada H3A 2T7. (Cont. on p. 36)
- COLLATION FOR THE NOTES: Publications Announced (cont. on p. 26).
- The MELA publication, Cooperation among Middle East Libraries of North America: a workshop held in Ann Arbor, Michigan, May 26-31, 1975, may still be ordered from John A. Eilts, Near East Division, University of Michigan Library, Ann Arbor, MI 48109. Cost is \$5.00 with billing from MELA's Secretary-Treasurer.

MELA Workshop: The Technical Processing of Middle Eastern Library Materials, held at the Statler Hilton Hotel, New York City, November 9, 1977.

Foreword to the Program,

By Virginia Gibbons, Program Chairperson

The meeting this morning I have called a "workshop" deliberately because I think that we need to learn from one another how we are going about the processing of Near Eastern materials, and I'd like to be able to set up a dialogue with the Library of Congress about some of the things we are doing. I felt there was a need for such a workshop because we are getting systematic complaints about service from the Library of Congress -- that they are not doing enough cataloging, that their classification is "wrong" on various matters, that there are sizeable backlogs at each one of the MELA members' libraries, those that are involved in these matters; -- I can give you a case in point, at Princeton we have an arrearage of 20,000 volumes that we are working on. I felt that MELA needed something concrete to work on, because we have reached the point in the development of the organization where there seems to be some hiatus here--little activity. I had some difficulty in getting any response from the membership about this program, and I'm a little discouraged by that. So I'm hoping that today we can identify some issues that need to be addressed by the MELA membership.

The lack of any union catalog makes Inter-Library Loan and other services difficult. This is something I think we will be able to talk about today. There is a need for concerted and consolidated effort to back development of non-roman alphabet cataloging, computerized cataloging. That is also something that Marsha and Chris will be talking about.

Now I will run briefly through the program as I see it. Jack Crawford, Assistant Chief of the Overseas Operations Division at the Library of Congress, will address the status and future of acquisitions and cataloging at the Library of Congress—the status quo at LC. Then Marsha McClintock, who is the Arabic Bibliographer at Ohio State University, will raise the problems of Near Eastern cataloging and developments at the Ohio College Library Center, otherwise known as OCLC, and finally, Chris Filstrup and Martha Dukas will talk about possible solutions, although I'm not sure that is the word for it. Chris will discuss progress at New York Public and their success vis a vis computerized cataloging, and Martha will talk briefly on the ALA sub-committees that are working on the problems of Near Eastern cataloging. I hope that we will generate a great deal of questions this morning, provoke discussion, and send Jack Crawford back to the Library of Congress with a large list of questions to be answered.

Report on Library of Congress Middle East Operations (summary),
by Jack Crawford

As those in the Special Foreign Currencies Program are aware, activity has picked up considerably in Cairo since Mike Albin has gone there as the first Field Director in ten years. At the last reporting over 425,000 (in multiple copies) pieces were shipped, compared to 313,000 last year. The Cairo Office is current in its shipments to participants in the Program. Mike is interested to receive correspondence and to provide service to libraries' individual needs. There are files and bibliographic tools there in the Cairo Office to assist that may not exist anywhere else. Mike is also interested in making the Program more cost efficient, cutting down on unnecessary expenses. Serials and newspapers sometimes are kept on subscription rather than making a decision to discontinue the title or wait until microfilm becomes available in the case of newspapers.

Another fact is that the amount of non-Egyptian imprints has increased greatly, and the statistical increase shown for the Cairo shipments is largely in the non-Egyptian imprints. The problem of duplication in ordering is recognized. Notice of purchase of a non-Egyptian book is sent by airmail to participants. Any reasonable suggestions costwise for cutting down duplication will be welcomed by both Mike Albin and by Mr. Crawford's office in the Library of Congress.

The success of the purchasing effort for non-Egyptian materials has brought out a problem in that it is having an adverse effect on the business of reliable dealers in the materials of Lebanon, Syria, etc. The example of Mr. Sulaiman was given. However, the report came from Cairo that supplies of Lebanese publications on the Cairo market were interrupted temporarily. Too many libraries relying on LC Cairo for Lebanese books, for instance, would tend to discourage a reliable dealer. Then when LC Cairo could not supply, there might not be a dealer that could. Libraries are urged to let LC know if the early notification system is working well enough.

A new resource that is being developed is the Archive of Asian Literature on Tape. Following the success of the effort in Spanish and Portuguese literature of having authors read from their own works, a limited program is being started where LC has offices to do this in Asia. Suggestions as to which authors to approach for this program are welcomed. Recording is done onto a disk, then transferred to 1/2 hour casettes, with material well indexed. It is a very important step forward in building up our resources.

Some areas it is very difficult to cover and obtain multiple copies, areas such as Sudan and Djibouti. But suggestions are welcomed. Mr. Crawford told members attending that there is one thing Mike is trying to support and that is the proposal that MESA invite Dr. Al-Hagrassy to the 1978 Meeting. He asks MELA to give its support for this proposal. Dr. Al-Hagrassy is LC's cataloging consultant in Cairo and also is in the University of Cairo Library School.

As to cataloging at LC, current materials are going through.
Reasons for uncataloged backlog can be numerous. A reasonable list of problem

titles sent in by our libraries would be accepted at LC so that a search could be made as to where the holdup in cataloging might be. Complex operations provide many such delays.

The staff at LC is also concerned about the coming of automation and is preparing for it. This will begin with Cyrillic in the non-roman scripts, as it has the most public demand behind it. A person has been employed at LC to prepare manuals for use with the new languages to go into the data base. Although the card catalog will be closed, new catalogs will be opened. It is not a sure thing that the automated catalog will work right away when the card catalog is closed. Until it is established that the computer systems will be reliable, after the card catalog is closed there will be a dual system so that everything in the computer is also in a manual catalog. There will be two manual catalogs: one catalog will be for roman alphabet materials, for things in the data base, and one for non-roman alphabets not in the data base. The first manual catalog can be discarded when the automated system is working smoothly and regularly. At present no hope is seen that anything but Cyrillic can be input into the data base until 1981 and perhaps 1982. One criterion the Library of Congress has is that the hardware should be capable of handling both roman and non-roman alphabets, as many non-roman as possible. They will be working with at least one language of the "right to left" variety, whether Arabic or Hebrew has not yet been decided.

The closing of the catalogs will give an opportunity for implementing any ideas and changes that will improve cataloging practices. Communication with the Library of Congress is desired so that any proposals and suggestions can be considered and desirable features planned for the new system. LC strongly asks that each one interested in these matters, either subject cataloging or descriptive cataloging get in touch with them during the next two years. Once the card catalog is closed then the changes can be made.

At present the practice in subject cataloging is that new subjects are being established and errors corrected, but LC is not doing any revising until the new catalog begins. It is just too expensive to change what is already in the catalog.

LC understands that there are terminals and keyboards available now that will handle both roman and Cyrillic, but at present it would not be possible to add both Arabic and Hebrew to these same terminals and keyboards. Another thing now being planned, though it doesn't affect Arabic and Persian, is that sessions will be held at ALA, both midwinter and summer conferences, and they welcome as much input as possible, to discuss putting the South Asian languages into the data base in romanized form. The time when these languages could be put into the computer in original form is so distant that the disadvantages of having them in romanized form are offset by the advantage of having them in the data base. This will be announced soon in the LC Information Bulletin a Nov. 18, 1977 issue, and again any comments are welcomed. It is interesting to note that the National Bibliography of India has always handled everything in romanized form, so their scripts in romanized form don't bother the Indians, so maybe it shouldn't bother us as much, but everyone does have problems. Mr. Crawford firmly stressed that there are no plans to handle Chinese, Japanese and Korean in romanized form.

Of course at the present time the serial data base is handling all of these in romanized form, in this case including Arabic, but all in the audience, Mr. Crawford said, were in a better position to tell how that was working as he had not had an occasion to look up an Arabic title.

One other problem when the catalogs are closed is the question of romanization. Close to adoption are the ISO International Standards Organization tables for Arabic. As much feed-in from other libraries as possible is desired in LC's consideration of this step. The new American National Standards for romanization of Arabic is Z 39.12. The ISO standard was out in 1961 which has received general agreement but is not 100 percent approved, in Mr. Crawford's understanding of the matter. But he said whether there are advantages to adopting this rather than our present one remains a problem for study.

In Subject Cataloging, LC no longer uses Western Asia, but instead uses Near East and South Asia. David Littlefield is answering questions in subject cataloging that are sent in and welcomes further inquiries. He is working on a new set of subject headings for Libya and expects to have this ready when the catalogs are closed. "Free floating" subject headings that can be used with any type of entry are increasing and catalogers need to become familiar with this kind. The University of Cairo is publishing a subject outline of Islamic science cor? the Islamic sciences, and as soon as LC receives this some revisions will possibly be planned on its basis. Also a subject heading list will be published soon by the University of Cairo. The subdivision "--Collections" will no longer be used in addition to the heading "Hadith" at LC. Littlefield would very much like to hear from catalogers as to the adequacy of the present outline of the Hadith in LC subject heading treatment. Should the major and minor Hadith be separated? In Subject Cataloging there is a rather low arrearage, about 100 Persian titles.

Special Foreign Currencies Program participants are reminded to supply materials to those institutions in Egypt who provide publications on an exchange basis. Each recipient is responsible for sending materials. IC handles the shipments but does not follow up on the exchanges.

In Descriptive Cataloging, 2884 unsearched Arabic titles are on hand in LC Washington. In Fiscal Year 1977, Descriptive Cataloging provided cards for 1490 Arabic, 116 Persian, 202 Turkish titles. LC has 528 Turkish unsearched, and 1471 Persian titles are on hand. (George Atiyeh mentioned here that the Near East Section has some 10,000 in the backlog.) The Turkish Specialist at LC made a very successful acquisitions trip to Turkey and was well received in the government publishing departments. The latest census was obtained as well as many statistical and attractively published monographs.

Mr. Crawford made a clear case for moving towards some plan for cooperative purchasing in difficult acquisition areas. A dealer will be more successful and more responsive if orders can be grouped into quantities of a given title, rather than the same title being ordered on many different occasions. A dealer faces numerous problems in handling transactions individually hoping to make a profit. Some way must be found to cooperate with the dealer in helping to give a reasonable profit and this will increase acquisitions. Export licenses, bond with banks, and many other factors handicap service. In the matter of

exchanges, some institutions overseas are so hard pressed financially that they cannot afford the postage for sending return books, or even a reply letter sometimes. Buyers should be aware of the many reasons that prevent dealers from supplying materials. We should be willing to pay fair prices in view of these handicaps, and not think only of purchase costs while being unmindful of high cataloging costs entailed at home.

David Partington said that many seemingly unheard pleas had gone in to the Library of Congress urging that attention be given to the Near East Union Catalog and that support be given to making it a useful tool. Had a comparatively small amount of money been allocated for this, the backlog of 10,000 Persian books held in the Near East Section could have been cataloged largely with the help of the extensive work done by Princeton and Harvard and other libraries active in this language. George Atiyeh reported that an application to the National Endowment for the Humanities to support this work of preparing and publishing the Near East Union Catalog is near to being favorably acted on. The probability is that it will provide a partial grant to be matched by other funds that must still be raised. The project is moving ahead. The project will be on computers and will be romanized, since computers are not yet smoothly functioning in producing Arabic character input-output. It would mean indefinite delay and increased cost if Arabic character capacity in Automation were to be waited for. The romanized Union Catalog can be put on tape that could be purchased cheaply, and there are several publishers willing to publish the Catalog in romanized form now. News that the grant has been made is hoped for in a very few weeks. will include Arabic, Persian and Turkish. The Hebrew Section has many more cards and could not be reckoned into the proposal as the cost would have been too great.

It was reiterated that LC will be making use of the University of Cairo's forthcoming publications in subject headings and classification regarding Islamic and Arabic subjects. Dr. Atiyeh made a significant point when he reviewed the fact that a number of attempts had been made by librarians in countries of the Islamic world to classify books—in Egypt, Pakistan, India, Turkey and Iraq—but that there has been no unified effort to create subject headings for Islamic or Arabic studies there.

Mr. Crawford pointed out that 1980 or '81 is the magic date for the time when it might be possible to update our whole file of subject headings by pushing a button or a key. Now the problem of the cost of changing card catalogs faces one who wishes to do this. Some psychological restraint is felt in federal operations such as the Library of Congress when the legislative appropriations budget approaches a symbolic round number figure of x dollars. Efforts are made to keep under this psychological ceiling, until a "break-through" occurs, when planning and other work regain flexibility.

In Iran acquisitions problems felt by LC are common to other libraries. The Library of Congress has appointed a salaried agent in Afghanistan to obtain materials there and dispatch them to the LC Karachi Office. A new Accessions List Afghanistan will be published beginning in January, 1978, probably, which will list all acquisitions from that country.

Jack Crawford is Assistant Chief, Overseas Operations Division, Library of Congress.

Arabic Cataloging : Problems and Progress,

by Marsha McClintock

This is a brief outline of the larger problems in the technical processing of Arabic materials, followed by a discussion in greater depth of several advances in Arabic cataloging and bibliographic control through automated and non-automated systems. A list of suggestions for further advances in the field is also included. The greatest problems are recognizable to any system working with Arabic materials as these are also the same problems encountered by catalogers of material regardless of country of origin. And since many problems in Arabic cataloging cannot be separated from problems of bibliographic control and procedures used in each individual library system the outline of problems encountered will be organized according to the main bibliographic elements found in cataloging copy.

Main Entry. Uniform establishment of personal and corporate main entry, usually names, is a problem in any language with any material. In Arabic cataloging, this may also be a result of the historic lack of emphasis on author entry in many of the Arabic speaking countries and the emphasis on author main entry in English speaking countries. Perhaps the most difficult, or most challenging depending on the point of view, are the classical and medieval Arabic names. These multi-part names have no relation to the fore and sur-name pattern of the common modern Western name. AACR, Chapter 2, Special Rules for Names in Certain Languages, advises the cataloger to use the following pattern in establishing the name: enter under the element or combination of elements by which the person is best known; in case of doubt, enter under the last element. Other elements of the name are listed in the order of the khitāb (honorific); kunyah (compound element usually beginning with Abū); the ism (given name); the patronymic (usually beginning with Ibn); and other name elements, such as the laqab (descriptive epitaph).

Placing main entry under the most commonly used form of the name creates several difficulties. The most commonly used form in the Western world may be, for instance, a Greek or Latin form which has been used historically and is therefore the best known form. The Arabic name itself may not be recognizable to the reader from this "common" form. In specialized subject areas such as medieval philosophy and medicine, this common form of the name may not be known by the cataloger. Checking for the correct common form of the name in a local name authority file can be done successfully if all parts of the name are listed on the title page or in the text of the books. This is not always the case.

The name of an author may not appear on the title page or in the book at all, and if the book is old enough it may lack a title page completely. The name may appear on the title page in an abbreviated form as well. If an abbreviated form of the name is given on the title page, as is most often the case, verifying the name in a local name authority file, or while searching for LC/NUC copy may be misleading. This may be seen most often in cases where the element under which the name is entered does not appear on the title page although five name elements do appear. Thus, the title page may have a name with multiple parts, but the particular element of entry needed for verification and search for copy may not appear.

Many difficulties arise from this omission on the title page. The most obvious is that one book may be cataloged under one main entry while another book by the same author is cataloged under a differing entry, thereby splitting the author's works. Most libraries in the United States make use of Library of Congress cataloging copy for Arabic cataloging and also maintain some system, such as a name authority file, for determining the uniform entry form for personal and corporate names. However, if copy received from LC establishes a name in variance with local custom, the local library has the option of altering the LC cards or recataloging existing titles at a great loss of time and money in order to keep a uniform catalog entry.

Classical names are by far the most complex form of personal name in Arabic cataloging but there are also problems with other types of names. Modern names, again according to AACR, Chapter 2, are to be established by the preferred form of the author, if known. If that form is not known, a transliteration according to the Library of Congress transliteration tables for Arabic is used. The use of these transliteration tables can also bring up many questions which will not be dealt with here. The preference of the author is seldom known by LC or any individual cataloger unless personal contact has been made with the author, the author is very well known, or has published in the Western world or in roman script. French pronunciation, especially in the North African countries also can influence the transliteration an Arab author may prefer. The name may then appear in a completely different part of the catalog from the same name transliterated by the Library of Congress tables, not a few cards away but several drawers away.

The logical progression from this discussion of names is the role of the cross-reference in aiding patrons and librarians in the complexities of the modern, medieval or classical Arabic name. Do all names established for authors from North Africa and Lebanon have a cross-reference from a French influenced system of transliteration? Probably not. Arabic script cataloging and European language cataloging of translations of Arabic works are often done by different divisions within a library system. This means a French influenced form of transliteration of an Arabic name may not be matched with the LC form of the author's name, again splitting that author's works. These translations might also be sent through processing without the addition of any cross-references to variant forms of the name. Two cards may appear in the name authority file for the same author.

There has been a call recently for cross-references for personal and corporate names from the most correct form available which is the name as given in Arabic script. This is a great service to patrons and librarians. The name in Arabic script would then lead the user to the correct form used in each library as well as the most likely variation to be found in translations of that author's works. This would save a great deal of time and effort; however, it would add the cost of creating a position for a filing clerk who can read Arabic script and can alphabetize according to the original alphabet.

Names, personal and corporate, are the biggest villain in Arabic librarianship. The cataloger has to consider the problems discussed above. The bibliographer has to consider the possibility of purchasing duplicates due to the differing forms in which book dealers, local libraries and the

Library of Congress may list an author's name. Since it is not uncommon for two works to have the same title, the true identity of the author is the only way in which two books can be proven to be unique titles or expensive duplicates. These are not all of the questions which arise in determining main entry. Corporate entries can cause many difficulties along the same lines as those discussed above for personal names; however, problems other than main entry should also be included in any discussion of Arabic cataloging.

Titles. Many older works lack title pages or give abbreviated or alternate forms of a title. The title appearing on the title page may not be the most commonly known form of a well-known work. Again, the use of title added entry is essential in tracking down parts of classical or medieval works which have been subdivided or retitled. In the same category are classical or medieval works which have one, two, three or even four commentaries written with calligraphic abandon in the margins of the main text. These works of commentary create difficulties in verification of authorship and title. Some of the options available for cataloging these commentaries include listing the marginal works as "bound with" the larger work, or using extensive notes covering these distinct works expecially if they lack an identifiable author or title.

Dates. Older works and some modern works may omit the date of publication or any information indicating the general time period in which the work was printed. The publisher will frequently give the birth and death dates of a classical or medieval author while omitting the date of publication of the work. This is a usual problem in all cataloging, regardless of language, especially if the work is old or originates from a small press. What is unusual however, is when a publisher, printer or dealer removes the title page from a work and replaces it with a new title page indicating a different publisher, place of publication and date from those originally accompanying the text. These pirated or altered texts create a great deal of confusion for the cataloger and often cause the purchase of duplicate works mistakenly believed to be added editions. Reprints and photo-reproductions are also indicated with varying consistency from publisher to publisher and the reliability and amount of information, especially on the edition statement, will also vary considerably.

Turkish. Some of the problems covered above, including main entry, title, publisher, date and edition, are not only problems in Arabic cataloging but in processing materials from all areas of the world. One area where cataloging is particularly difficult is with Turkish materials from the Ottoman period or from that transitional period in which forms of bibliographic entry were changing. Sets or compiled works which cover both the Ottoman and modern Turkish languages have two sets of scripts and a differing vocabulary and grammar to consider. The transliterations used will be especially flexible and changing as the Turkish language was updated. There is also the problem of no generally accepted uniform system of transliteration for Ottoman Turkish. After the adaptation of the fore and sur-name pattern for Turkish names, the interesting situation occurs in which an author may well be known under two completely differing names, neither of which is a pseudonym. The use of honorific or abbreviated names on title pages of works by particularly well known authors creates the need for an in-depth knowledge of the literature of the period and a well developed cross-reference system. These problems leave the independent cataloger faced with researching the names of authors at great length or using the abbreviated form of the name listed on the title page. Again, either of these forms may conflict with LC's practice in establishing names.